BUDGET COMMITTEE

Meeting minutes

December 2, 2014
Present   Katy Wells, Earl Leighton, Jeff Jenkins, Roger Grey, John Olmstead, Ralph Rathjen, Dave Nickerson; Selectmen’s Representative and Bob Veloski; Town Administrator.

At 6:35 pm, Chair Leighton recognized the presence of a quorum and called the meeting to order.

Minutes

Roger made a motion to approve the minutes of November 18, 2014, 2nd by Jeff all were in favor.

Mail/Correspondence

Chair Leighton reviewed the LRPC annual report. He will take it home to read and if there is anything that he sees, he will bring it back to the next meeting to discuss further.
Roger reviewed his research of tax rates in other towns and in Sanbornton.  Roger presented handouts with DRA property tax divisions by towns in Belknap County; he stated his sources and one being Zillow.com where you can get a great deal of information on municipalities and their demographics.  Roger reviewed that these reports do not show growth in Sanbornton, with only 4 new house building permits issued in 2014, and Roger reviewed the health index and presented a handout with information on Fire Department CRF balances, future deposits, Ambulance fund balance and the FY 16 budget requests for employees other than the fire chief.  These figures do not include the 2 new employees that are being presented to the town in a warrant article at the next town meeting for an additional $160k cost to the taxpayers. Roger stated his main concern was the tax base in the town and suggests coming up with a plan for the Fire Department.  Roger stated that he felt that money was needed to upkeep the roads here in town before adding more staff. Roger suggested a comprehensive review should be done at town meeting for such big additions to departments.  Jeff reminded that at the last meeting it was discussed that all employees/departments should be treated equally, John agreed.  Dave stated he does not support the 1.5% knowing that all the other cost supporting our town employees are going up, i.e. Health insurance, retirement etc.  Dave suggested thought goes into these additions as the years go we add to one department we will be adding to them all.  Dave feels we need more men on the DPW.
Review of Financial Report 

Report was made available for period ending November 2014; no review was done by the committee.
Old Business

Discussed above.

New Business

RECREATION COMMISSION, JULIE LONERGAN AND COMMISSION MEMBER HEATHER GOODWIN

Julie and Heather reviewed the Recreation Commission budget request for FY16, for a 2% overall increase.  Julie reports the 1.5% increase is in the budget lines and payroll burden and that in other areas of the budget that affect the programs there were increases in cost of items so the budget reflects these as well.  The committee discussed the programs the commission offers and their costs.  The committee discussed the lifeguards and Julie responded that they clean the beaches and that because our beaches were maintained our state water tests are good.  Julie also added that we are reimbursed 50% of the budget each year from the money taken in from the programs offered.  

LIBRARY, MARLA DAVIS; LIBRARY TRUSTEE, MARCIA HAIGH; LIBRARY DIRECTOR
Marla and Marcia reviewed the Library budget request for FY16, for an overall increase of 1%.  Marla noted that there was only a 2.5% increase for a merit raise to the director and no other payroll increases were being requested as they understood they got their raises last year.  Marla noted that money was moved from the programming/special events and will be added to two other line items (.565 & .621) this will allow the Library to replace one computer a year on a 3-year cycle.  Chair Leighton asked if there were trust funds for books.  Marla stated that although there is a trust fund it is for specific purposes.  Roger asked what $121k gets the town each year.  Marla and Marcia explained there are a vast majority of services for the residents to use such as Wi-Fi, internet, e-books, paper books, access for residents to do online courses etc.  There are also many programs given throughout the year, free to the public and that there are summer reading programs, some coordinated with the recreation commission and programs and services are multigenerational.  Marla introduced the Library Trustees that were also present tonight as, David Adams, Carol Dexter and Kris Rathjen.
Marla also wanted to set the record straight about the disappointment in the past of the Budget Committee.  Marla asks if there are any questions they should be sent to her and Marcia to share with the rest of the trustees.  Marla additionally requested these questions come in the form of an email, therefore they can be answered in writing and there would be no confusion.  Marla stated that they would like the chance to agree to disagree rather than no communication as she stated was in the past.  Marla hopes that we can all move forward on a positive note and that we now have a director who has completed here first year with the Town and has done a great job.  Marla stated that the Library wants to work with the Budget Committee to serve the town as we are all elected officials.  
Other

Jeff stated that the budget committee should really take its stand on the 1.5% payroll increase that the BOS are recommending.  Chair Leighton made a motion to support the 1.5% COLA for everyone except the Library because we recognize the Librarian (Director) is a step increase of 2.5% and the rest of the library employees recognize they got their 2.5% COLA last year.  Vote: 6 yes 1 (Katy) Abstain 

At 8:30pm Jeff made a motion to extend the meeting until 9pm, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.


Jeff reviewed Roger’s presentation handouts and information from the beginning of the meeting.  Roger followed up by stating he is not picking on one department, other than he feels we need more money for our roads and not more personnel.  Roger suggested covering the increase recommended by the Budget Committee to increase the DPW up by $50k by not funding the CRF for one budget cycle to the Fire Department CRF for vehicles.  

The committee discussed the survey mentioned at the last meeting.  Questions were suggested by Jeff and an email from resident Bill Whalen.  Roger stated that a postcard of sort could be sent with a note saying “of the 11 towns in Belknap County, only 2 towns have a higher town tax.  The Budget Committee would like your input on how we should allocate any tax dollars.” Adding information on how to return the survey and a time frame.  Roger also suggested adding a clause on the bottom “funded by members of the Budget Committee”.  The committee discussed how to present this to residents, what format, how to get it back, what it would cost etc.  Ralph shared his concerns on how this was all worded, the views that would come back, what percentage and if that percentage is a valid sample. The committee reviewed the questionnaire as presented by Jeff and re-worked the wording..  


At 9 pm Dave made a motion to extend the meeting until 9:15pm, 2nd by Roger all were in favor.  
The committee discussed tasks to be done as a subcommittee and be brought back to a meeting next week to vote on the final draft, proposed format and cost of postage.  Katy and Roger will work on getting this done.  The committee will meet next Monday, December 8, 2014 @6:30pm at the Town Offices for the purpose of finalizing this survey process.  Katy will post the meeting.

Adjourn


At 9:18 pm, John made a motion to adjourn, 2nd by Dave, all were in favor.

Respectfully submitted,
 

Katy Wells, Budget Committee Member and Secretary

